Minutes
Northern California Junior Lacrosse Association
Meeting of the Board 
May 21, 2008 
7:00 p.m. 
Conference Call 
1. Attendance: 
Dan Nourse President, Todd Samet – Vice President (Petaluma), Jim Robertson (Southern Marin), , Beau Shore (Diablo), Jenny TeStrake (Girls), Kelly Quinn (Lamorinda), Jeff May (Pleasanton), Betty Hartog (City), Keith Denebeim (Exec Dir), Kelli Shore (Secretary) 
2. Call to Order: 
The meeting was called to order at 7:07 p.m. 
3. Approval of Minutes: 
The minutes of the April 16, 2008 meeting were approved. 

4. Commissioners’ Reports: 

A. Girls: Jenny reported. Final meeting last night. Most were satisfied. Talked about updating a few of the rules, but most decisions were tabled until September meeting. Teams would like to allow 75 minutes for games (vs. 60 minutes). A formal scoresheet is being created. Jenny presented idea of age pure vs. grade pure, and she supports the girls moving to US Lacrosse standards along with the boys. They would like less travel for the development teams, but the regionalization worked out fairly well for the older girls. Only a U13 travel team will be going to Festival. Not enough girls showed up for tryouts. Only S. Marin girls and coaches were willing to commit, so the entire team is from S. Marin. End of Year Tournament volunteers handled everything except fields (Jenny), and they handled everything well. May limit playoff teams to 12 in the future. Jenny feels the girls’ side needs more help; it’s too much work for one person to handle all the divisions (High School, A1, A2, B). The clubs and divisions are not getting enough attention with just the one commissioner. Dan Nourse agreed as there are 1500 girls in the league now. See the NCJLA website for girls’ champions in each division. 

B. High School: Nor Cal Championships went well. They were held in Stockton and were run very well. West Valley won for the third year; Petaluma came in second. Rancho Cotati won for the JV. Please see the NCJLA website for more detail. Two student athletes were honored as All-Americans: Will Fales, 111 total points for the year, and Eli Burnham, both from West Valley. Novato and Petaluma are hosting the CA State Championships; both Petaluma and West Valley have advanced from Northern California. semi-finals are Saturday and finals Sunday. Mike Messersmith has been asked to be commissioner for 2009. Dan mentioned an incident of a baseball swing by a high school player; the player was ejected and suspended for the remainder of 2008 and 2009, 2010 and 2111; he will have to appeal to the board if he wants to ever play again. 

C. Juniors: Kelly reported. All first round Junior Boys Division Playoffs were held May 18th. At the 8A level, the 4 top seeds advanced. At B1 level, there were a couple of upsets. B2 level had a few upsets as well. Diablo Scorpions donated DVMS fields and really bailed out the Juniors’ division (thank you to Phil Connolly and Jeff Kahsen), and Lamorinda donated the OIS fields as well. OIS Superintendent called today and may pull Lamorinda’s field usage privileges though. Although providing a mowed, maintained field was in the Lamorinda contract with OIS, Kelly found the field in poor condition and personally spent 11 hours mowing the fields in preparation for the playoffs. OIS is claiming violation on their contract. Two recent investigations of accusations have been completed. Santa Cruz B1 rough play accusation has gone back and forth but play became much more appropriate as the season progressed, and this investigation is now closed. Tomahawks’B1 use of an ineligible Goalie accusation has been found to be without merit, and that investigation is now also closed. Two open investigations include: (1) A Napa B2 goalie who was suspended by Kelly for the balance of the season (including playoffs) after being ejected from a regular season game for extreme Unnecessary Roughness on a play which resulted in a Ross Valley player sustaining serious injuries, including a broken collarbone. Additional issues relative to accusations of inappropriate behavior by parents and coaches from both of these teams have not yet been resolved. (2) Threats of physical violence directed at referees working a regular season game between the Eastside Aztecs and the San Jose Vipers Jr C teams. This investigation is still on-going. 

D. Pups: Keith reported for Mike Mindel. Successful playoff on May 17th. 6A will play at 4:00 Sat., May 31st before the Dragons’ game. A couple of teams had to forfeit because they had players playing on 2 teams or more and across 2 divisions (Pups and Pee Wees). Current 6th grade teams have a few objections to switch to age pure as it breaks up their teams. 
E. Pee Wees: Keith reported for Doug Appleton. Moved two teams to participate from B to A and they both got beat badly. The plan backfired, so those 2 teams will play again on 5/31. 

F. Travel: Keith reported. Festival: U15 Boys, U13 Boys, U13 Girls. Vail: U15 Boys and U13 Boys. Teams are using the NCJLA pinnies. Festival is more expensive this year because of the locations. One scholarship on each of the Festival teams. Stipends will be requested from US Lacrosse for the coaches. 

5. Treasurer’s Report: 

 Keith reported. Team that had not paid did not participate in playoffs (SJ Aztecs). Other delinquent team ( Santa Cruz) paid in full after misunderstanding was cleared. Referee checks have been going out. 

6. Executive Director’s Report: 
Keith expressed his continued appreciation to the Board support. Keith knows a few coaches have been disappointed in his communication, but he is doing his best to keep up with the overwhelming increase in size of the League and the need to increase the communication requests. The League is doing well with the current budget. The League will spend a little money on the championships in SJ with using the DRAGONS as the center point for the entire event. The league has hired Dr. Tony Kerns as a professional trainer for both days. There will be two trainers for the entire weekend event.

7. Playoff Review: 

 Keith reported. See above. Dan would like a moment of time to present Will Fales and Eli Burnham with recognition. ALL NCJLA members are encouraged to participate in the Parade of Champions at 5:30, but players will NOT need a ticket to march but will need a ticket if they wish to enter the Stadium after the parade. Players should wear their jerseys. NCJLA has a block of rooms at each of the Marriott hotels within 15 miles (except downtown SJ) with special rates for members. 

8. 2009 Age Brackets: 

 Dan asked what remains to be done. Laminated cards will need to be changed. Beau asked about adding a U14 division if enough players are available. Kelly Quinn is in favor and knows a lot of other clubs around the country that have enough players do so. In hindsight, Kelly feels there were at least 7 or 8 teams that should have been 7A and would have supported a U14 division. Keith feels putting 6th and 7th graders together and splitting off 8th graders (aligning with age pure US Lacrosse standards) makes the most sense. Secretary Kelli Shore noted the Board voted and unanimously approved making this change on Jan. 16, 2008. Commissioners should decide on an individual basis about kids who may age out of U15 division as 8th graders. 

Motion: Kelly moves that commissioners have discretion to adjust for older 8th graders. 
Second: Jeff May seconded. 
Vote: Approved unanimously. 

Motion: Kelly also moved to adopt a U14 bracket. 
Second: Beau seconded the motion. 
Vote: The motion was denied (2 in favor, 4 opposed). 

Motion: Todd moved to keep the U11 division as a competitive division (where it is not under US Lacrosse guidelines). 
Second: Jim Robertson seconded. 
Vote: The motion carried. Jeff May opposed. 

9. NCJLA Office: 

 Keith said the committee checked out a funky Mill Valley option, but ultimately, the committee decided to stay at Gate 5 Road and sign a 3-year lease. Contract will be reviewed by attorney. Increase in rent from $1300; new lease will be $1870.75/month for the first year, 1945..58/month for the 2nd year and $2023.40/month for the 3rd year to be covered by an already approved increase in team registration fee to $450. Keith recommends to the Board that team fees actually be increased to $470 to cover his additional staff. Todd made the point that nothing outside of Southern Marin was considered. 

 Motion: Kelly moved to keep league offices at Gate 5 Road. 

 Second: Todd seconded the motion. 

 Vote: Approved unanimously. 

10. Pay to Play: 

 Jeff May sent around some material for Board members to consider. By-laws already require a 60% vote. Dan will distill Jeff’s material down to something for the handbook that may be considered in the future as possible changes to by-laws. 

11. New Business: 

 Dan received a call from the Dragons regarding a possible sponsorship of a convention-type delegates meeting with a party for the September meeting. Point being, we are becoming more desirable to organizations. 

 June meeting: Wednesday, June 25, 2008, Board only, 8:00 PM conference call. June 18th Delegates’ meeting is cancelled. 

12. Adjournment: 

 The meeting was adjourned at 9:26 p.m. 

